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Date: 8/13/2023 

TO: The Honorable Chair, Vice Chair, and Board of Supervisors of Pima County, AZ

   

RE: Request Approval for Extension of American Battery Factory (ABF) Construction 

Commencement Date 

 

1. ABF is aggressively continuing the development of our first LFP battery cell factory 

in Pima County as outlined below:  

 A.  ABF recently completed our Series A initial financing and are in pursuit of 

Series B through mid-late Fall. 

 B.  ABF contracted with Terracon in late July for the main Geotechnical 

Engineering Services for Phase 1 – the Initial 3GW cell factory.  They did initial 

marking and coordinated with AZ 811.  The week of 8/14 to 8/18, Terracon will do the 

field work and subsequent lab and final report within a few weeks.   

 C.  ABF also contracted in late July for Hilgartwilson to conduct the required 

topographic LIDAR survey (1-foot contour interval) and ALTA survey of the property. It 

is expected that these surveys will be completed by early September.   

 D.  ABF also contracted with Bechtel, our engineering design and construction 

agent, for the front-end engineering design work (FEED).    

2. While ABF could begin some small amount of site work by late August, we believe 

the timing is far better to begin in mid-late October. This updated timing will give 

Bechtel adequate time (approximately one month) to digest the geotechnical data to 

support the initial ground preparation-construction work at the site. Bechtel will then 

file for our first round of permits by late September. This updated timing also helps us 

align the start of physical on-site work closer to our Series B funding efforts, and it also 

better supports the media and outreach support to the overall ABF effort. 

3. We anticipate Bechtel will have initial site preparation equipment by mid-October. 

We are targeting a ground-breaking ceremony on Thursday 19 or 26 October. ABF will 

finalize the exact timing of a groundbreaking ceremony by early September.  

4. Due to the abovementioned reasons, as well as to take into consideration any other 

potential delays, ABF respectfully requests you approve an amendment to our original 

agreement to extend the Construction Commencement Date by two months to a date 

specific of 3 November 2023, without penalizing our Security Deposit.   
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5. We are excited that things are underway and progressing well and look forward to 

working closely with you in the coming years. Should you have any additional 

questions, ABF leadership is prepared to address them. 

 

       Professionally, 

 

 

 

John Kem 

Major Gen. (US Army-Ret, PE, CFA) 

Senior Advisor and Interim President, ABF 
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